WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 2nd December 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 2nd December 2019 at 7.00 pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, N Powell-Brace, M McGuffie, M Barr, A Govier, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, V Stock-Williams, J Thorne, J Hunt, W Battishill.
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

Michaela Greener (Deputy Clerk)
Annette Kirk (Assistant Clerk)

There were 4 members of the public present and 2 members of the press.
159. Welcome and Introductions

Cllr Janet Lloyd opened the meeting, with a welcome to guests.
160. Apologies

Apologies for non-attendance were given and accepted from Councillors D Bradley, and C Booth.
161.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Barr, Govier, Lithgow, Lloyd, and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillors Thorne, Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillor Lloyd declared a personal interest in agenda items 170 (h),(u) and (v) as she was a customer of MTMIT, the IT consultant.

Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest in agenda items 170 (h),(u) and (v)  as he was a personal friend, as well as a customer of MTMIT, the IT consultant.

Councillor Powell-Brace declared a personal interest in item 171 as she was on the Committee of the Arts Centre.
162. MINUTES

Councillors asked for clarification as to why recent minutes contained only initials for members of the public speaking at Public Speaking time. The Clerk confirmed this was to comply with Data Protection regulations. Councillors wanted to see full names reported in future if possible.   
Subject to these comments Councillors approved the minutes of November’s Planning and Council meeting as a true and accurate record of proceedings, with the Mayor signing the minutes to this effect.   
163. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
The Mayor introduced the new Assistant Clerk, Annette Kirk who had joined the staffing team on 25th November.

Cllr Lloyd then advised the meeting of interesting allotment training she had attended earlier in the month.
A full schedule of the Mayor’s engagements over the previous month had been circulated and the Mayor gave a brief verbal report, particularly highlighting the very well attended switching on of the town’s Christmas lights on the preceding Saturday. The Mayor thanked the staff for their hard work in arranging this event.
The Mayor also thanked the Councillors and the members of the public for their attendance at meetings throughout the year, with an invitation to join Councillors for refreshments after the public section of the meeting.
164. POLICE REPORT

PCSO Hill presented the police report for the previous month. He explained that the increase in numbers of crimes reported, which had been noted at October’s Council meeting, was due to the catchment area being widened to include rural beat areas outside of the parish boundary. The area now included the Wellesley hospital which accounted for the recent increase in reports of violence against the person.
PCSO Hill noted that security improvements were to be made at Tonedale Mill, and that caravans previously at the site had now gone.
The meeting was also told of the police’s new power to remove cars which were on the highway and untaxed for two months or more. When queried by Councillor Hunt, PCSO Hill advised that penalties comprised payment of road tax, including back-dating, plus removal and storage costs. Removal costs were not paid for out of the policing budget.
PCSO Hill also replied to Councillor Barr that incidents of anti-social behaviour at Rockwell Green were low.

Councillor McGuffie enquired whether the crime statistics for out-of parish areas could be filtered out, but this was apparently not possible.

Councillor Govier thanked PCSO Hill, and his team members for another year of keeping the town safe.
165. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been previously circulated to Councillors. It was noted that since the report, office email accounts had been migrated to the new system. This was a significant step forward in the Council’s modernisation programme.
166. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) SW thanked the Council for getting the footpath at Tonedale put in place. She noted that there were potholes at the Crosslands area which prevented pushchair users from navigating that section of the path.
167. GRANT APPLICATIONS
(a) Wellington Cricket Club
The Finance Committee had heard representation from the Club regarding its application for funding for the winter cricket coaching sessions at the Committee meeting earlier that evening. It had recommended payment of the full amount requested. Cllr Stock-Williams advised that all Councillors are invited to call at the club to see how the Friday sessions work. 
RESOLVED to pay the full grant requested in the sum of £1,050.00.
(b) Wellington Choral Society
The Finance Committee had reviewed the grant application for the community stage/lighting project and had recommended payment for the full amount requested.
RESOLVED to pay the full grant requested in the sum of £1547.45.
168. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB-GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Town Centre Working Group.
The Working group had met on 12th November and minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting. Councillor Lithgow gave a verbal summary:-
· The pop-up shop was going marvellously, with a substantial amount of bookings already for 2020, and highly positive feedback around the town. Councillor Lithgow thanked Councillors and staff who had helped get the project operational.
· Dates for the 2020 Film Festival were now confirmed and there was an outline schedule of events being developed.
· Maps for town-centre orientation and finger posts remained items for future consideration.

· Work was also progressing on formalising the hiring out of the promotional space.
The Mayor had learned that Wells Town Council were interested in setting up a pop-up shop, following Wellington’s example.

(b) Barclays Bank Thriving Communities Launch
Councillor Govier had attended this event in Taunton on 6th November and gave feedback to the meeting. He explained that this was a big project for the bank and the event had been attended by the bank’s Chairman as well as local staff. Representatives from the community, including schools and businesses, had been among the 120 or so attendees. Barclays attract 25% of the nation’s business banking and the Taunton Deane area was the first rural pilot of the Thriving Communities project. Mentoring was one of the project’s aims, rather than financial grants to the community.
169. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 30 SEPTEMBER 2019
RESOLVED that the Income and Expenditure statements to 30 October 2019 be noted and agreed as true and accurate.

170. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a)  Net staff salaries - £2347.02 – November salaries

(b) HMRC - £997.98 – November deductions

(c) Somerset County Council – £752.54 – Superannuation for Clerk

(d) Somerset County Council - ££93.60 – pension deficit fund

(e) AIS Contract Cleaners - £120.96 – Office Cleaning Month to 15th November

(f) Jobseekers Recruitment - £857.06*
- Asst & Deputy Clerks’ Wages 4/11/19 – 10/11/19

(g) Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk) - £21.14 – Christmas Banner Reimbursement

(h) MTMIT - £250.00 – IT Support for period 01/11/19 – 30/11/19

(i) Somerset West & Taunton - £240.00 – Planning Officers’ Attendance (Jul, Aug, Sep)

(j) IDverde - £4,765.12 – Community Warden (August, September, October)

(k) Jobseekers Recruitment - £924.92* - Asst & Deputy Clerks’ Wages 28/10/19 – 03/11/19

(l) Chess - £100.74 – telephone and broadband – (to 31/10/19)

(m)  Viking - £87.73 – stationery bill

(n)  Viking - £49.15 – stationery bill

(o) Jobseekers Recruitment - £871.13* – Asst & Deputy Clerks’ Wages 11/11/19 – 17/11/19

(p)  Cllr Janet Lloyd (Mayor) - £105.75 – travel and subsistence allowances

(q) Sage accounts - £52.92 – October Direct Debit for payroll software

(r) Sage accounts - £44.10 – November Direct Debit for payroll software
(s) ID Verde - £1,800.00 – Longforth Road WCs cleaning quarter to 30 September

(t) K Hemensley - £53.45 – training travelling expenses

(u) MTMIT – £90.00 - email hosting December

(v) MTMIT - £250.00 – IT support retainer December
Section 137 Expenditure

(w) Somerset West & Taunton - £1,368.36 – Business Rates – pop up shop (14/10/19-31/03/20)

(x) Odettes Tearoom - £119.95 – Olivetti Cash Register

(y) Perrys - £295.89** – part month rent payment for Pop-up shop (commenced 14/10)

(z) Perrys - £1,500 – Pop-up shop rent for November, December and January.

(aa) Clark Wilmott - £2,703.60 – legal fees for pop up shop lease and user licence.
*Jobseekers invoices are paid when received, as agreed by the Staffing and Resources Committee
** this payment was required prior to the commencement of lease 14/10 and has therefore already been made.
171. SALE OF LAND AT THE REAR OF THE WELLESLEY THEATRE

Bradford’s Solicitors were acting for a sale of land at the rear of the theatre and had contacted the Council for ‘consent to act’ as there was a legal charge to the Town Council on the premises.

Councillor Lithgow advised that he had not received details of this late addition to the agenda prior to the meeting. He believed the parcel of land in question already had houses on it, and was unclear what exactly the solicitor was asking for.
Councillor McGuffie sought clarification as to any funds to be released to the Council, and was any interest payable?
Councillor Thorne gave Councillors some feedback as he was aware of the history of the legal charge, noting that loans from the Council to the cinema were instrumental in saving it at the time.

Due to insufficient information Councillors were unable to give the required consent, and deferred the matter to the January meeting, with the Clerk meanwhile to circulate the legal documents and compile queries to the Solicitors.
172. CONFIDENTIAL ITEM
RESOLVED to exclude the Press and Public from the meeting for the discussion of a confidential item relating to the current situation regarding the town’s Post Office. 
This section of the meeting ended at 8.00 pm where there was a break and Councillors enjoyed festive refreshments with member of the public and press who were present.

The meeting then reconvened at 8.30 pm. 

173. TO CONSIDER THE CURRENT SITUATION REGARDING A POTENTIAL REPLACEMENT POST OFFICE FOR THE TOWN.

It had been reported in the Wellington Weekly earlier that week that talks between the Post Office and a potential new Post Office provider had broken down. Councillor McGuffie expressed significant concern that there now appeared to be no replacement Post Office for the town on the horizon, He wished to explore any and all ways the Council might be able to help to get a Post Office back in the town at the earliest opportunity, for the benefit and convenience of all residents and visitors.
RESOLVED to set up a Working Party to explore any potential opportunities for a new Post Office provider and possible premises out of which a Post Office could operate. Councillors McGuffie, Thorne and Lithgow were elected to the Working Party.
The meeting ended at 9.00 pm.
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Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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